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News/Editorial
------------------

* Hello, and welcome to another issue of Tek Thots.  Thanks for the massive patience shown by you, the
readers.  I know it's been a long time since the last issue.  Suffice it to say, that every issue it seems
like I state that I've been busy, but I seem to keep getting busier.  Recently, I've worked a couple of big
projects and I've been out of state several times.... 
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You may recall that in the last issue, I included a poll, in an effort to find out what you folks are
interested in, etc.  Well, here are the results. 

I asked which sections of Tek Thots you like and don't like, basically asking that they be rated from top to
bottom.  Thus, your order of preference for Tek Thots sections are: 

-- PC Thots
-- Privacy/Security Thots
-- News/Editorial
[These three were on top by a wide margin...]
-- Web Development Thots
-- This Issue's Plug-in
-- Game Thots
-- Newbie Thot
-- Stock Thots
-- This Issue's ActiveX Control
-- Mac Thots

The Mac section scored REALLY low, and as I've alluded to, I plan to pull it.  I just don't think Apple's a
player anymore, certainly not more than a bit player.  If anything happens in the Apple world worth
mentioning, I'll most likely include something about it in the News/Editorial section. 

After asking for a ranking of the current Tek Thots sections, I asked how you felt about some other possible
sections, especially as replacements in the event I yanked a current section.  I provided four possible
sections, and I was honestly surprised to find them all receiving similarly high scores.  I guess you guys are
geekier than I thought! ;) The order of the four sections are as follows: 

-- Programming
-- Hardware
-- Information Warfare (by itself)
-- UNIX

That said, I think I'll probably start implementing at least one of these sections.  Last, I mentioned I've
been approached occasionally by prospective advertisers, and I asked how you felt about that.  The results
are: 

-- Don't care one way or the other
-- Hate the idea!
-- Love the idea!

First of all, I was stunned to find that one person actually Loved The Idea (and it wasn't me)!  Second, I was
surprised at how some of you so passionately begged me not to allow advertising.  Some of you even graciously
offered me cash or subscription fe es, if that's what it took to keep things running!  I was sort of touched
by that.  Thanks all, but I don't need cash to keep this going - just time.  So, it looks like no advertising
indefinitely.  Thanks to all of you who responded; I'm sorry that I did n't send personal replies back - just
didn't have the time to do so. 

* Received this Year 2000 bit from Larry Gentry....

Date: Tue, 12 Aug 1997 01:13:10 -0700
From: Larry Gentry 
Subject: First Year 2000 Lawsuit Filed In Michigan

_____First Year 2000 Lawsuit Filed In Michigan______

A lawsuit filed in the Macomb Co. Circuit Court in Mount Clemens, Mich. by upscale grocer Produce Palace Inc.
may be the first year 2000-related litigation. Produce Palace filed a suit seeking damages in excess of
$10,000 against TEC America Inc., an Atlanta retail-systems provider.  TEC America declined to comment. 

Produce Palace's computer system, TEC America's M2300, has crashed more than 150 times since April 1996 for a
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number of reasons, including the system's inability to process credit cards with expiration dates of 2000 or
2001.  TEC America installed the system in 1995 for $150,000, according to Mark 
Yarsike, an owner of the store, which has 10 point-of-sale  registers.

Palace Produce has lost hundreds of thousands of dollars in sales because of the computer system's downtime,
most of which has been caused by the year 2000 problem, says Brian Parker, an attorney in Southfield, Mich.,
who represents the grocer.  Parker, a specialist on suing car manufacturers under the "lemon laws" for faulty
products, says the year 2000 issue has many similarities, but he "had no idea what a nerve this case would
touch." 

Visa and MasterCard spotted potential year 2000 problems with credit-card expiration dates earlier in the year
and warned card-issuing banks not to issue cards with expiration dates of 2000 or later.  -- Bruce Caldwell

* Received this joke from Jonothan Hirshon....

From: Jonathan Hirshon 
Subject: humor :)

I thought you all might appreciate this -- enjoy :)

cheers, JH

_____________

Subject: If Klingons Developed Software

Top 10 things likely to be overheard if you had a Klingon on your software development team:

 10) "This code is a piece of crap!   You have no honor!"

 9) "A TRUE Klingon warrior does not comment his code!"

 8) "By filing this bug you have questioned my family honor. Prepare to die!"

 7) "You question the worthiness of my Code?!  I should kill you where you stand!"

 6) "Our competitors are without honor!"

 5) "Specs are for the weak and timid!"

 4) "This machine is a piece of GAGH!  I need dual Pentium processors if I am to do battle with this code!"

 3) "Perhaps it IS a good day to Die!   I say we ship it!"

 2) "My program has just dumped Stova Core!"

 1) "Behold, the keyboard of Kalis!  The greatest Klingon code warrior that ever lived!"

* Everyone following the ISP stocks?  Well, for months, IDT has hovered in the $8 region, but in August, their
stock really jumped - by about 24%!  Why, you ask?  Well, turns out that they've been negotiating with several
Japanese companies - specifically Marubeni Corp (TOKYO:8002), NTT Data Corp (TOKYO:9613), and Softbank Corp
(TOKYO:9984) - to start up a discounted international telephone service between Japan and the States via the
Internet.  Now, I have to admit that I'm biased, and that I'm not the b iggest IDT fan, but it does sound
potentially intriguing. The companies plan to offer 3 minute calls between the countries for 45 yen, or about
$0.37 at current rates, a rate of about half that of the typical Net telephony charge. 

When Internet telephones came out, I wasn't sure what to think.  Cool idea, yes, but a poor quality of
service, and I couldn't help but think the RBOCs, long distance carriers, and the rest would nip that in the
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bud pretty quick.  Hasn't yet happened thou gh.  I'm now starting to think that Internet telephony could in
fact be the wave of the near future.  If this proves correct, companies like IDT which position themselves on
an international scale may be sitting pretty. 

* How about WorldCom?  Are they on a buying frenzy, or what?  First they go out and buy NLnet, the
Netherlands' biggest ISP for, allegedly, around $30 million, then they go and buy CompuServe!  Wow!  As most
of you know by now, H&R Block agreed to sell all of its CompuServe stake (which is s'posed to be around 80% of
the company) to WorldCom in a stock swap valued at about $1.2 billion!  WorldCom then turns right around and
sells CompuServe's consumer customers to AOL in exchange for AOL's ANS Communications unit (WorldCom actually
had to shell out an additional $175 million for this), and a 5 year deal as AOL's largest network provider. 
Meanwhile, WorldCom hangs on to CompuServe's corporate customer base.

What does WorldCom get out of the CompuServe deal by giving up the consumer customers?  They get one of the
best network backbones in the country, an excellent corporate customer base, and so on and so on.  All this,
in addition to their purchase of MFS ( and, as a result, UUNET), means they can't be viewed as anything but a
BIG time player now.  They have really positioned themselves for the long haul.  And I don't think they're
finished.  Says here, they'll soon be looking at a large, national ISP.... 

=============================================================

PC Thots
-----------

* What's up with Gateway 2000?  Word has it, they ditched 500 employees recently, and they've got their eyes
on another 500.  So far, it seems the official word externally is, "We don't know anything about it." 
Internally, the official word is, the peop le were canned for "performance reasons."  Evidently, they're going
through each department to find people to eliminate.  Why is this happening?  Company people are saying the
UPS strike is largely to blame, but rumors abound that they're simply unable to sell as many workstations to
large corporate accounts as they expected.... 

* Boy, is Intel making enemies left and right, or what?  Frankly, they've ticked off so many people lately,
with the proprietary technical efforts, that it's hard to say exactly who or what prompted the FTC to launch
an anti-trust investigation of Intel.  Let's see... DEC's involved in a nasty suit with Intel.  Recently, AMD
and Cyrix have been.  And with Intel's entry into the graphics market and acquisition of Chips and
Technologies Inc., we've seen little more than sheer panic from leading graphics co mpanies such as S3.  In
fact, there are rumors going 'round that S3 called on the FTC.... 

Of course, the whole PII Slot 1 replacement of Socket 7 is causing a real nice ruckus as well.  As Slot 1's
proprietary, AMD and Cyrix are pretty much chopped pieces of liver with PII's and they're not happy.  Hmmm.  A
mystery we'll have to keep up on.... 

* Adobe is another company trying to shake things up by ditching high level execs.  Earlier this week, they
announced their COO had "resigned," and that they're planning a whole bunch of "organizational changes."  In
fact, the board of directors announced that they'd completely eliminated the COO position, replacing it with
the chairman of the board position. 

I understand the reality of going leaner - hey, it's the '90s.  What I don't understand fully is why ditch
this guy, and revamp the entire organization when the company's doing pretty well.  Earnings have been better
than expected.  In fact, this last qua rter's earnings were about 67% better than expected.  So, where does
that leave us?  Could there be something unknown going on over there...? 

 
=============================================================

Programming Thots
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-------------------------

* I've recently been in some arguments about the best C++ compilers.  We all know how Microsoft is always
determined to become the de facto standard in everything they do, and to a large degree, their Visual C++ has
been successful.  However, a lot of peo ple still look to Borland for quality in their compilers.  I have
both, but I have to admit that while I tend to get a tad nostalgic for Borland, I tend to use Microsoft's
Visual C++ more often.  That's not to say it's better, of course.  Maybe I've just been suckered into going
with the status quo.  Reader's thoughts? 

* So, with the continuous jumping from UNIX to NT (hate to see it happen, personally), might not be a bad idea
to port UNIX apps on over.  Found a Web site recently pushing a product claiming to do just that.  DataFocus
(http://www.datafocus.com/) is putt ing out an app called NutCracker which has allegedly been used to port
over 1,000 UNIX applications and more than 250 million lines of code" to NT.  If anyone has tried this one
out, I'd like to hear about it.  Meanwhile, this site contains a white paper with some refreshingly honest
opinions.  For instance, why the move to NT?  Two reasons, neither of which have anything to do with technical
superiority: Competitive Market Pressure and Lower Deployment Costs and Rapid Cost-Recovery.  As the paper
itself states, " The must-be-on-NT virus has struck users and suppliers alike." 

=============================================================

Web Development Thots
-------------------------------

* We've all been waiting for it - HTML 4.0.  Well, a couple of months ago the World Wide Web Consortium
published a draft of HTML 4.0.  Here's their press release: 

The World Wide Web Consortium (W3C) today announced the first public working draft of HyperText Markup
Language (HTML) 4.0, the latest version of the Web's basic publishing language. "HTML 4.0 demonstrates the
power of the W3C process," said Tim Berners-L ee, W3C Director and Inventor of the World Wide Web. "The W3C
HTML Working Group is making the web more appealing, more accessible, and more international." The W3C HTML
Working Group includes key industry players such as Adobe Systems, Hewlett Packard, I BM, Microsoft, Netscape
Communications, Novell, SoftQuad, Spyglass and Sun Microsystems; content specialists at HotWired, PathFinder
and Verso, and experts in the fields of accessibility and internationalization. 

Powerful New Features 

"HTML 4.0 offers Web designers the solid foundations they need to exploit a host of exciting new features
without the hidden costs of proprietary extensions", says Dr. Dave Raggett, lead architect of W3C's HTML
activity. "You get much greater control over forms, frames and tables, and all the benefits of scripts, style
sheets and objects." 

The HTML 4.0 working draft builds on the multimedia and hypertext features which debuted in the HTML 3.2
Recommendation published in January, 1997. HTML 4.0 adds enhancements in several areas to make the Web more
appealing for both content providers and u sers: 

     Advanced Forms: Content providers can display rich HTML in any button, create read-only
     controls, group form controls together, add labels to their controls, and provide keyboard
     shortcuts on controls, and titles on any element. 

     Frame Improvements: Advanced frame features, including in-line frames, allow authors to create
     compound documents by placing frames in HTML documents. 

     Table Enhancements: Column Groupings and Improved Border Control deliver additional design
     control to improve table performance and power. 

     Object Support, Script and Style Elements: Provides a standard way for authors to embed objects
     and scripts, and support style sheets in their documents 
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     Additional Named Entities: Adds support for important symbols and glyphs used in mathematics,
     markup and internationalization. 

Greater Accessibility 

"The Consortium-wide commitment to improving access for people with disabilities affects this specification in
many ways," said W3C Technology and Society Domain Leader Jim Miller. "Our Web Accessibility Initiative (WAI)
will reach out to authors everywhe re to encourage use of these features, as well as introduce new ones." 

The new form and table features in HTML 4.0 greatly improve web access for people with disabilities. The table
enhancements support use of captions for rendering table content to braille or speech. The forms enhancements
support groupings, labels, keyboar d shortcuts and titles. Together, these reduce barriers, opening up the web
to millions more users worldwide. 

Internationalization 

Worldwide access was critical to the members of the W3C HTML Working Group. Incorporating the expertise of
leading experts on internationalization, HTML 4.0 provides the markup needed for any language including
multilingual documents -- authors can now ma ke their documents more accessible to users, whatever their
language. HTML 4.0 accomplishes this by fully supporting the international ISO 10646 character set, and
allowing authors to manage differences in language, text direction, and character encoding schemes. For
example, authors can now use right-to-left or mixed text. 

The HTML 4.0 specification has been produced as part of the W3C HTML Activity. After a period of public and
Member review, W3C expects it to be endorsed as a new W3C Recommendation. 

Please see attached HTML 4.0 Director's Perspective and testimonials document for additional information on
HTML 4.0. For information on HTML in particular, see http://www.w3.org/MarkUp/

Well, how do you developers out there feel about it.  Object support should be pretty cool, but enhanced
frames a tables?  Braille?  I don't know; should I get out my party hat now or later?  Well, if you want to
read the whole darn thing, you can downloa d it at the W3's site. 

=============================================================

This Issue's Plug-in
------------------------

* This isn't exactly a new plug-in, but there is a new version out there.  I tend to think Cosmo Player is one
of the better VRML-viewers around.  It lets you experience VRML 2.0 worlds on your PC without needing to get
any 3D graphics hardware accelerato r (as should be the case).  It features interactive 3D worlds with VRML
2.0 for scripts, sensors, and sound; constant frame rates for smooth interaction with large worlds; intuitive
navigation through the dashboard and viewpoints; robust Java support; Net scape 4.0 plug-in compatibility; and
spatial audio.  You can get it -- for Windows, Mac, and various UNIX flavors - at cosmo.sgi.com

=============================================================

This Issue's ActiveX Control
-----------------------------------

* D&L Computing recently released a pretty interesting ActiveX Control for VB developers. Registration Creator
OCX is a 32 bit ActiveX Control that is a complete system for adding shareware capability to fully functional
products.  You can create a pop-up bugger screen with time limit monitoring and usage monitoring.  It has
user-friendly properties and methods which allow you to calculate registration codes and serial numbers. 
Unfortunately, but understandably, it's not freeware, but shareware itself.  Nonetheless, if you're interested
in trying it out, you can find it at:  http://www.dlcomputing.com/prod07.htm
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=============================================================

Stock Thots
--------------

* I have to admit my surprise, but it seems that Gateway's been hurting lately.  In addition to the
afore-mentioned layoffs, they're also stating that their third-quarter net income would not meet analysts'
expectations.  After this announcement, their st ock fell by nearly $3.  What can this be attributed to? 
Well, the company is claiming the recent UPS strike, lower average unit prices, and potential reserves against
excess inventory.... 

* So, Ascend is another company reporting that its third- quarter net income will be far less than Wall Street
expected.  While Ascend's stock only dropped $1 at this announcement, their stock has gone down 36% since
July.  What's with Ascend's troubles?  They're blaming slowing demand for PCs in Japan, which hurt sales of
its networking gear, and weaker-than-expected sales in Europe.  However, the truth is uglier.  They've really,
really dropped the ball on their Max's, specifically on introducing their new Max TNTs.  They've further
dropped the ball on 56K, especially with customers like UUNET, who is catching flak from EVERYONE for not
56K-enabling all of their POPs.  Ascend's blown it period, and they're losing a great deal of customer
confidence in t hem, as well as allowing competitors like Livingston to catch up.  It'll be interesting to see
if and how they turn it around. 

* Everyone seen how ISP stocks have gone back up recently?  EarthLink, MindSpring, IDT, Concentric ... all
have seen a nice increase over the past month.... 

=============================================================

Game Thots
--------------

* Eugene Ridenour, EarthLink's Gamemaster, gives us this issue's game picks.

PC Game of the Week:  Extreme Assault   (ftp://ftp.bluebyte.com/pub/bluebyte/demos/XA_DEMO.EXE)

You're at the controls of a powerful 21st century attack helicopter.  Cruising just above the tree tops, you
see a military convoy down below. Maneuvering into position, you start blasting away with your laser cannon. 
Suddenly the aircraft is rocked by h ostile fire from a lethal enemy helicopter! 

Jamming the throttle forward you make a quick 180 and get your butt out of there.  He gives chase, but with a
few hot moves you shake him.  You pull a 6G turn and go after him for some major pay-back.  Firing one of the
radar guided missiles, you blow the wimp into a thousand pieces! 

SysReqs:  IBM PC or 100% compatible, Pentium 90 MHz processor or higher, VESA-compatible graphics card, 16 MB
RAM, MS-DOS Version 5.0 or later, or Windows 95 DOS, Double speed CD-ROM drive, Supports all standard sound
cards. 

Mac Game of the Week:  Gridz   (http://www2.greendgraon.com/gdc/biggridzdemo.hqx)

You lead an army of ToolBots: Workers, Strikers, and Hackers.  Your objective is to take over Net space. 
You'll encounter vicious enemy ToolBots who are going to try to suck the life out of you!  Look for special
tokens which will let you build better To olBots and climb to higher levels. 

SysReqs:  PowerPC or 68040 computer (The 68K version of Gridz needs a 33Mhz 68040 or better in order to run
fast enough to play.  It will run on slower machines, but, you will have to be much more patient when
playing.)
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MacOS 7.5.1  16MB of RAM  CD-ROM drive  640x480, 256 colors

=============================================================

Newbie Thot
----------------

* So, you're going through the old high school or college yearbook and you run across the picture of an old
flame.  It's been awhile, and you wonder what in the world happened to that person.  Where are they living? 
What are they doing?  Well, friends, y ou asked, and I'm here to tell ya -- turn to the Internet!  You'll be
surprised (okay, maybe not. We'll see...) at how many resources exist to aid in finding long-lost souls.  If
you'd like to read an intro to find out how to look people up, read my artic le "Cybersleuthing"
(http://www.earthlink.net/blink/vault/issue8/sleuthing.html). 

=============================================================

Privacy/Security Thots
---------------------------

* Posting on the Command-Control-Communications-Computers-Intelligence Surveillance Reconnaissance (C4ISR)
[c4i-pro] forum: 

Wendell Dingus, a U.S. Hacker was sentenced by a Tennessee federal court in late May to six months of home
monitoring for violations of the amended 1986 Computer Fraud and Abuse Act. Wendell Dingus admitted to a
series of attacks to gain unauthorized entr y into U.S. Air Force and NASA computers using a Vanderbilt
University computer to obtain log-in passwords. 

What is interesting about this case is that the damages to meet the $5,000 requirement of the Law were not
based on the harm of the hacking, but based on the cost of tracking and catching the hacker. The court ordered
him to pay $40,000 restitution to the Air Force Information Warfare Center (AFIWC, San Antonio Tx) for their
time and effort involved in tracking him. 

According to Airmen at AFIWC, their not paid that much.  It also seems strange that we are prosecuting people
for computer crimes not based on the damage that they may have caused, but based on the amount of time and
money it takes to track them down or f ix the systems to prevent future unauthorized entry?  When the police
arrest a robber or burglar, they are charged based on how much they stole, not on how much money, time, and
effort it took the police to catch them. 

This may be caused by our failure to develop adequate risk models for determining the true cost of an
unauthorized computer access, or the correct valuation of electronic content? 

[Reference Secure Computing, Info Security News, July 1997, "Hacker Ordered to Pay $40,000 Restitution", page 19]

* The Journal of Electronic Defense had an interesting story about cryptography recently....

"Unbreakable" Encryption Method under Development by Los Alamos Lab

Los Alamos scientists, developing what they believe is an unbreakable coding method, report that they have
surpassed the distance record for a message encrypted with a key based on the quantum states of photons. The
message went across Los Alamos's site a nd back via fiber optics, about 30 miles.  This was by far the longest
distance for a quantum-encrypted message, according to Jim Danneskiold of the laboratory. 

 Danneskiold said that by increasing the sensitivity of the detectors, the scientists proved that the delicate
quantum state of single photons will survive attenuation when sent through buried fibers. 

 The team is also studying quantum key distribution via satellites in low-earth orbits. 
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* This one is from the Crypt Newsletter

PERVERSIONS OF SCIENCE

Recently, US News & World Report featured a cover story on the weird world of non-lethal weaponry. Regular
Crypt Newsletter readers know this translates to electromagnetic pulse, infrasound, ultrasound, and other
assorted perversions of science which mili tary planners and futurists dream of weaponizing. 

In a fascinating development, the US News & World Report article cited a Huntington Beach, California, company
called Scientific Applications and Research Associates (SARA). 

The company is said to lurk in an industrial park -- developing weapons to turn your bowels to mush. Company
CEO Parviz Parhami implied his company's inventions might work in anywhere from two to ten years.  They're ".
. . just one more tool," he screeche d for US News. "Like any tool, I suppose this can be abused."  Parhami
suggested they be used for humane purposes but the story did not vigorously indicate what these might be. 

Interestingly, SARA has a Website (www.sara.com).  Cryptic and brief, the company uses a clutch of clever
euphemisms for its development work in what it dubs "Future Technologies." 

"SARA is engaged in advanced technology development for future applications . . . new objectives are emerging
that include limited effects technology (LET), low collateral damage, incremental denial and area/perimeter
monitoring and defense," reads the si te.  This refers to the development of infrasound guns and resonators
for use against people, and the site continues, "Included is our development of compact, high power infrasound
generators for the US Army as a potential (Crypt News emphasis added) non- lethal weapon . . . " 

Further, the company brochure states its interest in the development of "compact high energy laser
technologies," another area with a non-lethal spin-off: the controversial blinding laser.  And, no discussion
would be complete without the mention of elect ric rays:  "Other SARA future technology areas include
electromagnetic pulse weapons, directed/triggered electric discharges and intense low frequency
electromagnetic fields." 

All of these things are listed under "future technologies" and "development."  There is no insistence they
even exist.  However, one product that SARA does say it sells, and Crypt News is not making this up, is
Restaurant Master, software designed to help you run your restaurant business.

If you are a computer programmer or hardware engineer in need of work, SARA is interested in hearing from you. 
Of course, you will have to be an American citizen.  And it would be helpful if you already had multiple
security clearances for working on Dep artment of Defense black projects.  In addition, you will have to have
the mental agility -- or lack of it -- to be able to work for supervisors who can rationalize the development
of restaurant managing software and potential weapons for inducing prostra ting or possibly lethal diarrhea in
civilians, all under one roof. 

And if this is not sufficiently "mad scientist" to suit your fancy, consider that U.S. News and World Report
interviewed the Pentagon's Charles Swett -- who is not a scientist -- but who nevertheless was attributed by
the publication to maintain that the military plans "to conduct human testing with lasers and acoustics in the
future . . . and that the testing will be constrained and highly ethical." 

If true, Crypt News poses these questions:

If the projects are classified in the Pentagon's black budget how can it be assured that human testing will
adhere to informed consent laws and protocols for conducting research on human subjects?  As an exercise,
review historical examples of unethical military testing of weapons on human subjects -- for example: Japanese
testing of microbial pathogens on prisoners of war during World War II, U.S. military testing of poison gas on
soldiers during World War II, U.S . military testing of the effects of atomic bomb detonations near troops in
Operation Tumbler Snapper (1952), Operation Upshot Knothole (1953), the Smoky Test Shot (1957) and the Galileo
Test Shot (1957). 

And if a soldier or volunteer is injured or killed while being a test subject for such a classified research
project, what assurances exist -- other than the blandishments of Pentagon-Charles-Swett-types -- that proper
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scientific overview by the unbiased was conducted, or that his family will even be able to find out what
occurred during a particular experiment? 

* Here's an interesting privacy issue.  Several Bell Atlantic suits had their home phone numbers and addresses
posted online by someone unhappy with their support for new Net access fees.  He invited people to give 'em a
call and let 'em know how they fe el about raised fees.  (I believe he encouraged people to "harass" these
execs.) Well, the suits weren't real thrilled with this, and recently, one of 'em -- Eric Vaughn, Bell
Atlantic's Director of Internet Services -- emailed this person's ISP, ExisNe t, and threatened legal action
unless the offending site was removed.  In response, the creator of the site - one Andy Wood -- altered it to
read, "I'm not suggesting that you letter-bomb them, destroying their property, or bedding the wives of these
fou r out of spite, but you could annoy them, pressure them, or just send numerous subscriptions of various
magazines to them." 

Well, the people at ExisNet - a small ISP with some 4K customers -- weren't real thrilled to be getting a
threat regarding - essentially - the censorship of a customer's site.  Like most ISPs, they don't allow
illegal postings, but choose not to control s ites which some might consider to be in bad taste only. 

After ExisNet made a bit of a stink about the threats, Bell Atlantic "officially" backed off and insinuated
this Vaughn fellow may have "exceeded his authority."  Still, this episode raises good questions, such as
which rights come first - free speech or personal privacy?  Quite honestly, I have ambivalent feelings about
this one.  I'd be interested in seeing how Tek Thots readers feel.... 

* This one kills me.  The day after the House killed an FBI-supported proposal that would have compelled
crypto makers to include backdoors that would enable law enforcement agencies to gain immediate AND covert
access to any coded data, the FBI is callin g privacy buffs "elitists" and "nondemocratic," while the media is
labeling them "extremists."  Talk about poor sports!  Now, let's see here.  People who do not want the
government spying on every single piece of email, data, etc. they own are nondemocrat ic, elitist
extremists???  Give me a break.  As far as I'm concerned, the Feds better have a damn good reason to go
snooping around in my computer.  Shall we just give them all keys to our houses as well?  May as well throw
warrants out the door too.  She esh!  What they hell were/are they thinking?  I don't know (or know of) one
single human outside of law agencies who supports such a proposal.  Of course, the killer is, you know this
piece of proposed legislation will wind it's way back somehow.  Let's t ry to remain aware of such attempts at
creating complete and total invasions of privacy. 

* Spam haters (like me) have GOT to like this one.  A Texas judge -- Travis County District Judge Scott McCown
-- entered a temporary injunction against a California spammer! Craig Nowak and his company, C.N. Enterprises,
allegedly spammed people with a t ypical bogus scam -- "Free Cash Grants" for $19.95.  He used a legit email
domain name (flowers.com) as a return address.  This Texas businesswoman who legitimately owns the flowers.com
domain -- Tracey LaQuet Parker -- was then flooded with returned email, complaints, and the like.  Sh e sued
Nowak, and was joined in the suit by her ISP, Zilker Internet Park, and by the EFF.  Parker received SO much
hate mail and return mail, it shut down her ISP.  She actually, then, spent the time to try and email each of
the thousands of people who r esponded, explaining what had happened.  So, Judge McCowan's court order
prohibits Nowak, his company, and those "acting in concert" with him, from using her domain name in any email,
or from using any Internet domain name as a return address without the owner's permission.  The judge also
ordered Nowak to respond to discovery requests served upon him, and set a trial date for November 10, 1997. 

Let's hear it for Judge McCowan and for Parker!  Let's also hope this Nowak creep gets the book thrown at him!

* When I heard about this, I did a little jig.  Indeed, it was nearly the greatest day of my life!  (Just
kidding, hon.) AGIS finally wised up and disconnected CyberPromo, Quantum, and NancyNet - the worst spammers
out there -- due to "ongoing security i ssues and other related matters"!  Of course, the evil spammers are
suing, but AGIS should have more than enough evidence to show that these companies consistently broke AGIS's
AUP, (let alone the law), so hopes are high that the court will go with AGIS.  At this point, the spammers are
SO notorious, that it borders on impossible for them to get a network connection from most providers - they
NEED AGIS. 

In a related matter, AGIS pretty much killed off the IEMMC (Internet E-Mail Marketing Council ) and kicked the
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bums out of their office.  Literally, IEMMC administrator Hubert Seals was ejected from his IEMMC office at
AGIS headquarters.  For those who do n't remember, the IEMMC was set up by AGIS and spammers like CyberPromo
for the purpose of pushing "responsible" bulk email (like there is such a thing).  People who did not want to
receive unsolicited commercial email could submit their email addresses to IEMMC for a universal "Remove"
list.  (Talk about a setup!) Of course, most people believe that the email addresses received by the IEMMC for
this Remove list were immediately added to spam lists.  I've seen countless assertions from people contending
that as soon as they sent their names in, spam increased by up to 400%. 

So, let's hope and pray that the spammers stay down.  I don't know about Tek Thots readers, but since the
shutdown by AGIS, the amount of spam I receive as dwindled to about 6-8 per day, after getting close to 30 a
day.  Go AGIS! 
 

=============================================================

SUBSCRIPTION INFO

To Subscribe:  Send email to sch@well.com.  In the subject line, write "subscribe tek thots."  In the message
area, write your email address. 

To Unsubscribe: :  Send email to sch@well.com.  In the subject line, write "unsubscribe tek thots."  In the
message area, write your email address. 

At this point and until further notice, the email list will be handled manually.

=============================================================

Online versions of this electronic newsletter will be archived at: http://www.well.com/user/sch/tekthots.html.

Copyright (C) 1997  Scott C. Holstad
ASCII Tek Thots logo courtesy Teri Osato
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